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5.1.2 C/P-OC facility management 
5.1.2.1 Fence management 

5.1.2.1.1 Status of current regulatory requirements.  The OSRPOC (2000) states that all 
privately owned cervid facilities must have perimeter fencing constructed of continuous 
woven wire or cyclone fencing for the entire vertical height and be maintained in a 
condition to prevent the ingress or egress of any cervidae species.  A facility owner or 
representative must inspect the perimeter fencing at least once per month and following 
any possible physical damage.  The facility owner or representative must keep records of 
fence inspections and submit monthly fence inspection reports by January 15 of each year 
for the previous year.  The fence’s ground edge “shall remain at or below ground level at 
all times” (OSRPOCF 2000, p. 1), but openings up to 6 inches square can be present to 
facilitate movement of small mammals and reptiles.   
 Fence height requirements vary with species.  For WTD, sika, fallow, and mule 
deer, fences must be 10 feet tall.  For elk and red deer, fences must be 8 feet tall.  
Reindeer and caribou require 4.5 foot fences.  Regardless of species, fences must “be 
maintained in a condition to prevent ingress or egress of any cervidae species” 
(OSRPOCF 2000, p. 1).  Facilities that had 8 feet of woven wire with single stranded 
high-tensile wire as the top 2 feet of fencing, and were licensed for WTD by MDNR prior 
to April 1, 1998, were considered to be compliant with fence regulations.  However, if 
sections of fence 40 feet and wider were replaced after April 1, 1998, the replacement 
fence must be 10 feet of woven wire.  While the requirements are to prevent “ingress or 
egress of any cervid”, free-ranging WTD, accomplished jumpers that they are, could 
nevertheless enter an elk facility with an legal 8 foot fence. 
 Gates must be constructed of continuous woven wire or cyclone fencing and 
meet or exceed fence height requirements for species contained in the enclosure.  Gates 
must be adjusted seasonally, or more often if necessary, such that the bottom of the gate 
extends no higher than 8 inches from the ground along the entire length.   
 

5.1.2.1.2 Inspection.  Perimeter fences that house WTD must be 10 feet tall, and those for elk 
must be 8 feet tall.  Yet, examining the minimum fence height reported by inspection 
teams (Appendix B, Tables 22a,b) , nearly half of all facilities inspected were in non-
compliance because of low fences; 46.5% of Full Registration, 49.6% of Ranches, 12.5% 
of Exhibition, and 41.4% of Hobby facilities had fences that were too low for the species 
housed at 1 or more points along the perimeter fence. 

 
5.1.2.1.3 Materia ls and construction.  Fence regulations state that continuous woven wire 

must be used for fences, but MDNR and MDA have generally deemed woven wire or 
materials stronger than woven wire acceptable  for purposes of compliance.  In general, 
woven wire is stronger than other fence types, and the regulations were written to prevent 
weaker type fences from being used to house cervids.  Woven wire also allows better 
ingress and egress of smaller non-cervid species. 
 WTD are able to jump 8 feet fences with relative ease and are capable of clearing 
higher fences, if pressed.  WTD can and do walk into and out of open gates or even 
relatively small gaps in fences.  Risk of disease transmission from C/P-OC to free-
ranging cervids or vice versa is increased dramatically when free-ranging deer gain 
access to enclosures (and subsequently escape from the enclosure) or when C/P-OC 

janewill
Cross-Out



 

 28 

escape from enclosures.  While audit inspections found many facilities with exemplary 
fences (e.g., Figure 5.1), many other facilities either used unacceptable or poorly 
maintained materials (e.g. Figure 5.2) or did not meet minimum height requirements for 
the species housed (Figure 5.3).  Others never repaired storm damage that compromised 
the integrity of the fence (sometimes completely, e.g. Figure 5.4), had gaps in (Figure 
5.5) or under (Figure 5.6) fences which easily allowed deer to pass through in either 
direction, or had gates which were out of compliance (Figure 5.7).  All of these problems 
increase potential CWD risk to both C/P-OC and free-ranging cervids. 
 Fence faults did not vary dramatically by class.  Facilities averaged 
approximately 0.5 to 2 faults per facility.  A graph of fence faults normalized to faults per 
mile of fence is presented in Appendix B, Figure 8.  Viewed by this measure, the 
majority of C/P-OC facilities of all classes had no fence faults/mile of fence.  However, 
some facilities, particularly in the Full Registration class, had substantial numbers of 
fence faults per mile.  For example, more than 50 Class IV facilities had up to 5 faults per 
mile, about 20 had 5 to 10 faults per mile, etc.  Inspectors found at least 1 Full 
Registration facility with more than 100 faults per mile of fence.  Defects in fences are 
often quickly found and exploited, especially by deer, and every fence fault carries a risk 
of mixing between the C/P-O and free-ranging cervid populations and a risk of disease 
introduction from one population to the other. 

 
5.1.2.1.4 Maintenance.  Current regulations require that fences be inspected monthly for 

faults.  Commendably , nearly all active facilities, 97%, responded that fences were 
inspected monthly.  For active Full Registration and Ranch facilities, 97% were inspected 
monthly.  Fences were reportedly inspected monthly on all Hobby facilities and on 75% 
of inspected Exhibition facilities.  The adequacy of monthly fence inspections depends on 
the habitat immediately adjacent to the fence.  In forested areas, one intense windstorm 
can cause major fence faults at any time.  The OSRPOCF (2000, p. 1) specify that the 
integrity of fencing needs to be monitored “following any possible physical damage,” 
which is particularly difficult for large facilities with extensive perimeter fences to 
maintain.  Inspection comments suggest that some facilities inspect fences more than 
once a month.  However, the 3% of facilities that do not inspect fences at least monthly 
present an increased risk of disease introduction to free-ranging wildlife should they 
happen to house infected individuals. 
 

5.1.2.1.5 Contact with free-ranging cervids.  The majority of C/P-OC in Michigan could 
make contact with free-ranging cervids at fence lines.  Of active Ranch and Full 
Registration facilities, 94% had potential contact with free-ranging cervids.  It has been 
demonstrated that pens contaminated with feces or carcasses of infected cervids are 
infective for naïve animals (Miller et al. 2004).  It seems likely that saliva is infective as 
well, given transmission by direct animal to animal contact in experimental studies 
(Miller and Williams 2003).  The possibility exists for CWD exposure through a fence, 
either from free-ranging deer to C/P-OC or from C/P-OC to free-ranging animals, but the 
risk is likely lower than that entailed by direct mixing of animals.   
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Figure 5.1  Examples of excellent fences found at some C/P-OC facilities inspected during the audit.  Note vehicle gates (upper 
left), human passage gates (upper right) and stream crossings (lower left) maintained with no gaps which would allow ingress or 
egress of cervids, and fence material extending along the ground at the bottom to prevent cervids from going under (lower right).
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Figure 5.2.  Unacceptable or poorly maintained fences found during audit inspections.  Clockwise from upper left: chicken wire 
fencing, broken wooden posts, and a cobbled together slab wood fence.
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Figure 5.3.  Examples of fences found to be too short for the species housed (deer in both 
cases) during audit inspections. 



 

 32 

  

 
 
Figure 5.4.  Examples of fences compromised by storm damage and never repaired that were found during audit inspections.
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Figure 5.5.  Examples of defects in fences that were documented during audit inspections.
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Figure 5.6.  Examples of defects under fences that were documented during audit inspections.  Note the evidence of animals 
having moved under the fence in the bottom photo.
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Figure 5.7.  Non-compliant gates found during audit inspections.  Note the gaps between 
the gates (top) and between the gate and the fence (bottom) through which a deer could 
easily pass. 
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 Free-ranging cervids were reported to have been found inside enclosures in 3.8% 
of Full Registration facilities and in 20.0% of Ranch facilities.  Only 1 Exhibition facility, 
reported that free-ranging cervids had been found in the enclosure.  If free-ranging 
cervids can get into the facility, they can likely leave it as well.  To the extent that is true, 
free-ranging animals exposed to C/P-OC can potentially carry infection outside of the 
facility and infect other wild cervids.  Similarly, free-ranging deer can potentially expose 
C/P-OC to pathogens.   
 

5.1.2.1.6  Escapes and recovery protocol.  The OSRPOCF (2000) states that all livestock 
within the perimeter fence that become located outside the perimeter fence, not under the 
direct control of the owner for more than 12 hours, will be considered as released.  The 
owner then must report the release within 24 hours of discovery, although outside of 
normal business hours the owner is allowed to delay the report until the next business 
day.  Consequently, if an escape occurred on Friday evening, over 2 days could elapse 
before the facility is legally required to report the escape.  Animals that are released and 
then recovered must immediately be placed in an isolation facility that maintains the 
recovered animals no less than 30 feet from the remainder of the herd.  If the animal is 
not recovered within 48 hours after being discovered as released, MDA will implement a 
recovery plan.  In this plan, MDA is responsible for determining the maximum allowable 
timeframe for recovery.  MDA will also evaluate the cause of the release and may require 
modifications to fences or facility management practices to prevent further releases.  The 
OSRPOCF specifies that released animals will remain privately owned cervids as long as 
official identification remains intact and the owner follows MDA procedures for 
recovery.  However, the POCPMA (2000, p. 9) also notes that “an animal that escapes 
from a facility is considered to be public property if the operator of a cervidae livestock 
facility does not notify the department (MDA).”  Animals that are released and do not 
bear official identification are not exempted from legal taking under a MDNR permit 
(e.g., by licensed hunters).  
 Over the course of audit inspections, C/P-OC representatives reported that during 
the last 4 years, 464 cervids had escaped from 69 (20%) active Full Registration and 18 
(14.4%) Ranch facilities, with 87.9% (408) of those reported escaped animals being from 
Class IV facilities (Appendix B, Table 9a).  However, data obtained from MDA on May 
17, 2004 record only 8 reports of released cervids in the last 4 years, less than 2% of all 
escapes reported by facilities during audit inspections.  It is possible that some of these 
escapes were not reported to MDA because they were recovered before 12 hours elapsed.  
Other evidence independent of the audit also shows not only that escapes of C/P-OC 
occur, but that they often go unreported.  Each year, escaped C/P-OC turn up among 
samples of hunter-harvested free-ranging deer submitted for TB and CWD testing (e.g., 
Figures 5.8, 5.9). 
 The higher proportion of escapes from Full Registration facilities may in part be 
due to greater awareness of inventory or may be attributable to more intensive 
management and better record keeping.  While it is possible that escapes actually 
occurred more often on Class IV facilities, it is also conceivable that Ranch facilities 
experienced escapes which simply went unnoticed due to larger average facility size.  In 
addition, Ranch facilities are not required to mark all animals on the premises, so it is 
more difficult to determine if cervids outside the enclosure are free-ranging or escaped 
captives.  Twenty percent of inspected Hobby facilities reported to audit inspectors that 
escapes had occurred, as did 25% of Exhibition facilities.  The most common species to 
escape (consistent with their predominance among all MI C/P-OC) were WTD and elk, 
both of which are susceptible to CWD.  However, non-native species were also reported 
escaped.  Fence faults and gates left open accounted for many of the escapes (Appendix 
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B, Table 10a).  Cervids were reportedly tagged prior to escape on 50% of the Ranches, 
81% of Full Registration facilities, 67% of Hobby facilities, and on 50% of Exhibition 
facilities where cervid escapes were reported.  Most facilities used USDA metal eartags 
or other visible eartags for identification prior to escape.  WTD (and elk, in areas of the 
state where free-ranging elk are present) that bear no identification can quickly blend into 
the free-ranging population, making recovery and return to captivity much more difficult 
and transmission of any diseases they may carry much more likely.  
 Reported recovery rates of escaped C/P-OC were variable among facility classes 
(Appendix B, Table 9a), but at least 41 escaped animals (8.8%) were never recovered.  
CWD-infected C/P-OC have been implicated as sources of infection for free-ranging 
cervids in NE, SD, and SK (Williams et al. 2002) , and CWD-infected escaped C/P-O 
WTD have been documented at large with free-ranging WTD in WI (Joly et al. 2003).  
Even if subsequently recovered, CWD-infected escaped C/P-OC could potentially act as 
a source of infection for numerous free-ranging cervids, based on research suggesting 
that feces from CWD-infected deer are infectious for uninfected deer (Miller et al. 2004).  
In areas of Michigan where concentrations of C/P-OC facilities as well as relatively high 
WTD densities (Appendix C, Figure 3) occur, the risks for propagation of CWD among 
free-ranging deer could be expected to be high once infected. 
 Three Full Registration facilities and 1 Ranch facility reported intentionally 
releasing C/P-O WTD into the wild (Appendix B, Tables 11a,b).  Intentional release of 
C/P-OC is a felony in MI (POCPMA 2000, Section 17).  The audit data suggest that 
intentional releases are infrequent, although given the penalties, the numbers noted here, 
which are based on C/P-OC facility self reports, may be an underestimate. 




